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Neonatal Abstinence
Syndrome: One Year Later. 

Exactly one year ago this month, Memorial University
Medical Center in Savannah, GA set out on a mission
to improve the treatment of patients suffering from
Neonatal Abstinence Syndrome. At that point, the
health care providers in the neonatal unit and
newborn nursery were using the Lipsitz Scoring Tool.
Also, there was no education provided to the nurses
of those areas about NAS and there were no
standardized guidelines in place to provide
consistent, best practice care for those patients.
MUMC was not alone in the need for
updated/standardized practices involving the care of
NAS patients. In 2012, the American Academy of
Pediatrics identified the lack of consistent care for
NAS babies across the country and began to make
recommendations for guidelines and for the use of the
Finnegan Scoring Tool. That journey officially began in
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January 2016 for Memorial 

The first goal was to provide standardized education
for all nurses caring for these babies. The education
was provided by MUMC’s neonatal outreach
coordinator through a class developed by the
outreach coordinators in Georgia with the
collaboration of the Georgia Department of Public
Health. This class was developed to raise awareness
among nurses of the opioid epidemic in Georgia and
to train nurses how to correctly score withdrawing
babies using the Finnegan Scoring Tool. This was
done by lecture and videos in which the nurses in
attendance were given the opportunity to practice use
of the scoring tool. The classes were mandatory and
were provided throughout 2016 and will continue to
be provided sporadically to educate new nurses.
When majority of the education had been provided, a
go-live date was set for starting the use of the
Finnegan Scoring Tool. This included the build out of
the scoring tool in the electronic medical record,
which involved several meetings with the technology
department. The go-live was a success and the use of
the Finnegan Scoring Tool is common practice in the
nurseries today. 

Another change that was instituted was the use of the
umbilical cord for drug testing. This change involved
participation by both the nursery staff, as well as the
Labor and Delivery Staff. The nurses caring for the
mother were trained on how to correctly obtain the
specimen and when to collect it. Nursery nurses were
trained on the test itself and its specifics. For
example, the need to immediately walk the specimen
to the lab upon receipt, due to the need for
refrigeration of the cord. The education was provided
multiple ways through education boards, staff
meetings, skills labs, and e-mail. 

Secretary 

Jo Ellen
McDonough 

PhD, RN, BC, CNE 
Treasurer 

Dan Eller 
MD 

President - Elect 

Jodi Hudgins 
RN, MSN 

Immediate Past-
President

Quick Links

GPA Website 

 Print Membership
Application 

Join or Renew
Online 

Join Us On
Facebook 

Email Us

Membership Special
$40.00 

Expires 04/17 
 

SAVE THE DATE 
2017 Conference 
September 20 -22 

The King and Prince 
Beach & Golf Resort

http://r20.rs6.net/tn.jsp?f=001frc5onQ3Q42hQFW7Fi0SkiuFRZxvdz8_KhewBd3jhYnWJI3gm23XYr3oEOF42MP9RPsw3Vz10YfncA7WwJH1puoqe6TuUsf3wfiol7G2h_NfemoL-ot3VDaXZXGkd4CiBl2Gpq4_sXvcZE1avgwKKFSz5TBGNq_FLE9dE5z3UykzxBe6cCRXEw==&c=4WiJ5rSKzYyJDP36Pz4y31-_2d1yqFUWowrmRjwxG_sBaw13W_2oYQ==&ch=5FZ8B7G4KBn1yHoqWvHDK8TIrdyHHsrhEyAMGgI9Z8BHg5WNN8tKFw==
http://r20.rs6.net/tn.jsp?f=001frc5onQ3Q42hQFW7Fi0SkiuFRZxvdz8_KhewBd3jhYnWJI3gm23XYuIt6mn6MtwEZX-Zn3ndoonbd_FXm5H2Hj37EYkASHFtrO9ctWmWce51QIGCMlmCIfO7hZ9ulvKzycxt8Lbw8UhHhY0IN073BEhOIaXzAxnrjzDboc1itfO4GkOWiHpxurSwyPxThNejhRnK32eBkAGrjqlp72JQHzshzaUMG3WKYdTy0ooLOg40VhnU1Qx_WQ==&c=4WiJ5rSKzYyJDP36Pz4y31-_2d1yqFUWowrmRjwxG_sBaw13W_2oYQ==&ch=5FZ8B7G4KBn1yHoqWvHDK8TIrdyHHsrhEyAMGgI9Z8BHg5WNN8tKFw==
http://r20.rs6.net/tn.jsp?f=001frc5onQ3Q42hQFW7Fi0SkiuFRZxvdz8_KhewBd3jhYnWJI3gm23XYoJaZkqwIX1KKm9g0ISsgcnODKME5iQaj8-a7IvxJYBCzPSiLoC19MKYnrjpsVou8FQuR3-4Jimq74_MCeKDPef4FE9tQqS9QtGvc7c1Z1OXNWO778tH4IhriEn4YwtdqVzpMFSG1piot3pNkXWDhObvkwETyRCyqw==&c=4WiJ5rSKzYyJDP36Pz4y31-_2d1yqFUWowrmRjwxG_sBaw13W_2oYQ==&ch=5FZ8B7G4KBn1yHoqWvHDK8TIrdyHHsrhEyAMGgI9Z8BHg5WNN8tKFw==
http://r20.rs6.net/tn.jsp?f=001frc5onQ3Q42hQFW7Fi0SkiuFRZxvdz8_KhewBd3jhYnWJI3gm23XYsKXhz3xu5nzjRjg0tDvv_LLwEIWWPUXKpUQfn6ns-dFbF1bgDgCfFdjU98tuz-B51UAC43cPGaLC34tk2pnfhT5J2HeX0LCJfC1trBx4YkaHmHVClI-aA9S8WooTFAUxgLgmXoyjuZp9WCTCP-0SmjXsOvp4qyAbFasOSYCQWQifMQskKjHiw4U_Nq9KYNOTw==&c=4WiJ5rSKzYyJDP36Pz4y31-_2d1yqFUWowrmRjwxG_sBaw13W_2oYQ==&ch=5FZ8B7G4KBn1yHoqWvHDK8TIrdyHHsrhEyAMGgI9Z8BHg5WNN8tKFw==
mailto:anita@jlh-consulting.com
https://georgiaperinatal.org/join-today/


2/14/2017 February 2017 E-Newsletter

http://us15.campaign-archive1.com/?u=dccc65201718cdc52efd30ae4&id=669b536ad4 3/6

Lastly, a protocol has been set into place for babies
that were exposed to narcotics. This protocol was
created through research and collaboration from other
facilities and was spearheaded by one of Memorial’s
neonatologists, Dr. Palmer Johnston. The protocol has
two main components that address in utero narcotic
exposure and iatrogenic withdrawal. Once a baby has
been identified as being exposed or there is a strong
suspicion of exposure, scoring is initiated. The baby is
then placed on lactose free formula, barrier cream is
ordered and water wipes are used instead of
traditional diaper wipes. Recommendations for non-
pharmacologic interventions are included. The
protocol also includes the use of pharmacological
intervention based on scores and the specifics of the
weaning process. 

The institution of the protocol has been the last piece
of the initiative to improve care of the NAS baby.
Moving forward, the babies at Memorial will receive
consistent, evidence-based best practice care thanks
to the dedicated efforts of its staff which has included
multiple disciplines and departments.
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Genetic testing, coupled with advanced perinatal/neonatal care, has changed the
landscape in perinatal nursing. Babies with lethal conditions are diagnosed early in
pregnancy and families are faced with making very difficult decisions before birth.
Perinatal Palliative Care provides options for those families who choose to continue
the pregnancy. Families are provided information and counseling from a team of
professionals who assist the family in these tough choices and support them as
they prepare to parent their special baby.  Staff are supported with education and
resources to assist in the care of these families. 

Memorial Health in Savannah hired their first Perinatal Palliative Care Coordinator,
Diane Youmans RN, MSN in October 2016.  Diane has focused her first few months
on understanding the current culture of palliative care and bereavement support
services in Memorial’s Women’s Services and getting herself better educated to the
role of coordinator. 

Since October, Diane has completed Resolve Through Sharing Coordinator training
along with 4 staff members who are designated champions for the individual
nursing units. Together they have reorganized all of the available resources making
them easier to access for the staff. The Labor and Delivery unit has a room
designated for supplies to include literature, clothing, hats and blankets. The room
has been renovated to also serve as a respite area for staff or family. 

Standardization of literature and creating a brochure specific to the facility has been
completed. Classes for staff education are scheduled throughout the year with a
goal of having all Maternal-Infant staff through the classes by 2018.  Throughout all
of the reorganization, the families continue to be served with compassion and with a
new communication system in place, staff are more informed about family wishes
and dynamics. 
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Life is filled with transitions. Death is our final transition in life, which is why we
chose to use that concept for our program. Our goal for our families is to help them
through these transitions with compassion and relationship-based care. Although
every family and situation is unique, advanced planning and multidisciplinary
perinatal palliative care can provide families with the support and resources to make
a difficult decision into a beautiful memory.
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